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In the United States, the book was published by Simon & Schuster in June 1986. Barker
wrote the first drafts of the manuscript on a computer in 1984, and later rewrote and
expanded them on paper. The novel concerns an unspecified malady that seems to be
spreading through a section of the United Kingdom. The principal characters are two
policemen and a housekeeper, who comes to suspect a supernatural agency. In a review
for Publishers Weekly, Erik Mona wrote that "this book is shocking in the way that
all Clive Barker novels are shocking... This is a remarkably well-told story with a
constantly eerie tone that would not be out of place on television, were Barker to
choose this story to adapt himself." The story was filmed in 1999 by a Spanish
director, Santiago Segura, titled El Infierno (The Hell) and also released in the
United Kingdom in 2002. In 1999, The Cinephilia Club released an edition of The
Damnation Game containing all 20 pages of the early manuscript, which was drawn by
Barker. Plot "K" is a university-educated professional woman and the estranged wife
of "D" (described as "A large man who lives in a small house in a village"), a
policeman who is killed while performing his duty. K is forced to take in an
eccentric, antisocial woman named "M" (whose name is a pun on the medical term
melanoma) while recovering from her husband's death. "M" has a son "R", who is a selfloathing teenager. At this point in the narrative, the text only gives her first
name. The book is set in an unspecified region of the United Kingdom, presumably
Northern England, where a malady is spreading. After receiving a severe sunburn, K
begins to hallucinate, at first encountering an amalgam of other people's memories
and voices, and later encountering an intrusive entity that manifests through her
senses. The entity causes her to hear footsteps and the screams of a young girl,
which are presumed to be coming from "M"'s house. K investigates and finds R and his
friend Mike, who becomes a key figure in the narrative. After visiting the house, K
returns to "M"'s house, where she finds a bloody shoe print in the middle of the room
and a photograph of D on the floor. Later that day, the police turn up with the
corpse of "D", and K is taken into custody. Despite her antipathy
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